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Dear Friends, 

When you drive east into Sevenoaks along the A25, if you ever do, you pass a chapel on the 

right.  It looks like any other church, but is a Unitarian chapel. Unitarians are part of the 

Christian family, in a sense, but would not be able to join, say, Churches Together in England. 

It’s a long story, but, although they are followers of Jesus, and some use a liturgy not dissimilar 

to the Book of Common Prayer (though worship tends to take a much freer form these days) 

and may even hold a Communion service, one thing above all others separates them from 

almost all other Christian churches. They do not believe that Jesus was divine; and they do 

not believe in the Holy Trinity. 

They share the same Biblical roots as us, but approach the Bible in a more rational way, they 

would say. Their faith is in Jesus the man, the teacher, rather than the healer and miracle-

worker.   Their institutional roots lie in the 16th century, and a group called the Socinians, 

among others; it was an Anglican priest who is believed to have introduced the Unitarians to 

England, but by and large most Unitarian churches in this country were founded by 

Presbyterians. Interestingly, the Sevenoaks chapel was originally Baptist. 

I am busy preparing a service for the coming Sunday, known as Trinity Sunday; and will once 

again be preaching on the Holy Trinity. I wish it were easy, but it isn’t. A few weeks ago, I had 

the great privilege and pleasure to baptise an infant, which I did in the name of the Father, 

the Son, and the Holy Spirit. Not three Gods, but one God ‘in three persons’. The blessings I 

pronounce are trinitarian, and we often share ‘the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, the love of 

God, and the fellowship of the Holy Spirit.’ 

I have every sympathy with the Unitarians. Indeed, I have encountered many a Methodist 

‘unitarian’ over the years. The reason the first Unitarians followed a different path was that 

they could not find the doctrine of the Holy Trinity in the Bible. Yet I remain a trinitarian: I just 

wish I didn’t have to try to explain the Trinity on the Sunday after Pentecost. But I listen to 

Jesus telling his disciples that he and the Father are one. I hear the poem beginning the Bible 

describe the wind from God – also translatable as Spirit – sweep across the face of the waters; 

and later, God saying, ‘let US make humankind in OUR own image.’ I hear another poem, from 

the hand of the apostle John: ‘In the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God, 

and the Word was God.’ 

I try to follow Jesus, though could always do better. I am a fan of the Jesus Prayer: ‘Lord Jesus 

Christ, have mercy on me, a sinner.’ I say the ‘Our Father’ every day, though not always 

thinking about the words. (I occasionally say it in German, for that reason.) I say an ancient 

prayer on Monday mornings, which begins, ‘O Holy Spirit, as the sun is full of light, the ocean 

full of water, heaven full of glory, so may my heart be full of thee.’ I somehow find that the 

most challenging (‘Come as power, to expel every rebel lust, to reign supreme and keep me 

thine.’). Whichever words I use, I am addressing God, the One God.  It really doesn’t matter a 

hoot what I believe about the nature of God, in an intellectual sense. What matters is knowing 

that I am loved; that we all are loved, and that we are called to love; that there is no greater 

demonstration of God’s love than through the birth, life death and resurrection of Jesus; and 

that his Spirit is the source of my knowledge, my understanding, whatever holiness I may 

have, my beauty, and my joy. 
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You see, I can’t seem to talk about God without invoking the Father, the Son and the Holy 

Spirit. 

Blessings! 

Peter 

 

Resources/Good News 

Carer’s Week 2025 

Carers Week 2025 takes place from Monday 9th June until Sunday 15th June 2025. It's a 

national event to recognise and celebrate the UK's six million plus unpaid family and friend 

carers. 

The Week aims to raise awareness of caring, highlighting the challenges family and friend 

carers face, and acknowledge the huge contribution carers make. 

Are you one of Surrey’s missing carers? 

Across Surrey there are drop-in Hubs for carers to meet staff from Action for Carers and get 

advice and support on all aspects of caring. There are 15 Hubs, each running twice a month. 

Carer Hubs | Action for Carers 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.actionforcarers.org.uk/how-we-help/carer-drop-ins-for-support/


 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 


